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                 InMemoriam

“The community of Al Tyroler’s former stu-

dents, colleagues and friends mobilized to 

celebrate the life of this outstanding public 

health scientist, mentor and lifelong learner,” 

says Dr. Gerardo Heiss, Kenan Distinguished 

Professor of epidemiology at the UNC 

School of Public Health. “We received mov-

ing contributions from many parts of the 

world, and vivid testimonials were shared by 

the many who came to speak with affection 

and gratitude of this wise teacher and bril-

liant colleague. We were particularly pleased 

that Al’s family could be at the center of this 

celebration of his life.”

Born Sept. 5, 1924, in Brooklyn, N.Y.,  

Tyroler had a transformative influence on the 

field of epidemiology. Since the early 1950s, 

his enthusiasm about epidemiology and de-

sire to harness this new discipline to improve 

the wellbeing of communities contributed to 

the shaping of cardiovascular epidemiology, 

its mission and accomplishments.

Tyroler graduated Phi Beta Kappa from 

Ohio University in 1943, received a doc-

torate in medicine from New York Uni-

versity College of Medicine in 1947, and 

completed additional medical training at 

Cornell University, New York Medical Col-

lege and Metropolitan Hospital in New 

York City. He served in the U.S. Air Force 

Medical Corps for two years before being 

appointed research director of the Occupa-

tional Health Services and, soon after, 8  

Tyroler Memorialized for 
Transformative Influence 
on Field of Epidemiology

Dr. Her man Alfred (“Al”)  

Tyroler, Alumni Distinguished 

Professor Emeritus of epidemiol-

ogy at the UNC School of Public 

Health, died Feb.18, 2007. He was 

82. A memorial service attended by 

more than 175 people was held in his 

honor at UNC on Sept. 28, 2007.

Dr. Herman Alfred Tyroler

is a six-time nominee for Canada’s top report-

ing prize, the National Newspaper Award, 

and a back-to-back winner of the Interna-

tional Reporting Award. She was the recipient 

of the 2003, 2004 and 2006 Amnesty Interna-

tional Award for Human Rights Reporting, 

for reports from war zones in Uganda and 

Sudan. She has reported from more than 40 

countries around the world. 

Dr. Sheila Leatherman, research professor 

of health policy and administration at the 

UNC School of Public Health, spoke on 

“Microcredit and Global Health” at a Dean’s 

Lecture Series presentation on Sept. 24, 

2007, at the School. 

Microcredit is a 

financial innovation 

that seeks to address 

the issue of global 

poverty. Small loans 

are extended to the 

impoverished or un-

employed so they can 

build independent 

businesses. Leatherman is researching the 

impact of microcredit on global health. 

Leatherman is distinguished associate of 

Darwin College at the University of Cam-

bridge in England and is the first Gillings 

Visiting Professor at the UNC School of 

Public Health. The professorship was estab-

lished last year with funding from Dennis 

Gillings, CBE (Commander of the British 

Empire), and his wife, Joan. Gillings, a 

former UNC biostatistics professor, is chair-

man and chief executive officer of Quintiles 

Transnational Corp. n

Office of Drug Evaluation, which regulates 

cardio-renal, neuropharmacologic and psy-

chopharmacologic drugs. 

Temple has written extensively on the 

design and conduct of clinical trials. His 

lecture, titled “FDA Drug Approval Process, 

Potential Efficiencies and Active Control 

Trials,” was sponsored by the UNC Center 

for Innovative Clinical Trials and the School 

of Public Health.

Stephanie Nolen, Africa correspondent for 

the Globe and Mail, the national newspaper 

of Canada, spoke movingly about Africa’s 

AIDS Pandemic at a lecture at the School on 

Nov. 1, 2007. The presentation, titled “28: 

Telling the Human Stories Behind Africa’s 

AIDS Pandemic,” was part of the Dean’s 

Lecture Series.  

Nolen is the author of three books — 28: 

Stories of AIDS in Africa, Promised the Moon: 

the Untold Story of the First Women in the 

Space Race and Shakespeare’s Face. At 35, she 

Dr. Sheila Leatherman

Stephanie Nolen

Suggest a speaker you would like 
us to bring to the UNC School of 
Public Health. Submit your nomina-
tion to the School’s Speaker Selec-
tion Committee by contacting Jerry 
Salak at jerry_salak@unc.edu or 
919-843-0661. The committee se-
lects speakers for the Dean’s Lecture 
Series, Commencement, Foard Lec-
ture and other special events.

Dr. Jonathan B. Oberlander, associate pro-

fessor of health policy and administration 

at the UNC School of Public Health, pre-

sented the 2008 Fred 

T. Foard Jr. Memorial 

Lecture on April 14, 

2008, at the William 

and Ida Friday Center 

for Continuing Edu-

cation in Chapel Hill. 

Oberlander is associ-

ate professor of social 

medicine at the UNC 

School of Medicine, 

adjunct political science associate professor at 

UNC and research fellow at the UNC Cecil G. 

Sheps Center for Health Services Research.

He is a nationally-recognized expert on 

health care reform — a major issue in the 

2008 presidential race when candidates are 

being called upon to articulate plans for ex-

panding coverage while controlling costs. To 

shed light on this issue, Oberlander authored 

the lead perspectives in the Oct. 25 and 

Nov. 22 issues of the New England Journal 

of Medicine. The first article explored why 

past health reform efforts have failed; the 

second analyzed the health reform plans of 

current leading presidential candidates (see 

www.nejm.org).

Michael Neidorff, chairman and chief ex-

ecutive officer of the Centene Corp., a 

multi-line managed-care company based in 

St. Louis, lectured at the School on March 

17, 2008. The presentation was the inaugural 

lecture of the School’s Distinguished Visitors 

Program and was titled “Academic Research 

to Practical Policy: 

Quality, Cost and 

Ethical Issues.” Cen-

tene provides Medic-

aid services and other 

specialty programs to 

health care organiza-

tions in seven states 

in the northeastern 

and southern United 

States. Neidorff has guided Centene to a 

leadership role in its field through marrying 

progressive business and quality improve-

ment practices with cutting-edge health pro-

motion and disease management programs 

to serve its clients.

Dr. Robert Temple, director of the Office of 

Medical Policy in the Center for Drug Evalu-

ation and Research at the U.S. Food and 

Drug Administration, spoke at the School 

on March 6, 2008. His office is responsible 

for regulating the promotion of drugs and 

assessing quality of clinical trials. Temple, a 

medical doctor, also is acting director of the 

Numerous distinguished individuals have made notable 
presentations at the UNC School of Public Health over the past 

several months. Below are highlights of a few who have shared their 
experiences and expertise in special lectures at our School. To hear 
these lectures online, visit www.sph.unc.edu/media/webcasts.html.

School hosts numerous distinguished lectures

Dr. Jonathan 
Oberlander

Michael Neidorff

Dr. Robert Temple
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